
WAC 208-512A-090  Special rule—Discount of negotiable or nonne-
gotiable installment consumer paper.  (1) Loans and extensions of 
credit arising from the discount of negotiable or nonnegotiable in-
stallment consumer paper which carries a full recourse endorsement or 
unconditional guarantee by the person transferring the paper shall be 
subject to a maximum limitation equal to twenty per centum of capital 
and surplus.

(2) If a bank's files or the knowledge of its officers of the fi-
nancial condition of each maker of such consumer paper is reasonably 
adequate, and an officer of the bank designated for that purpose by 
the board of directors of the bank certifies in writing that the bank 
is relying primarily upon the responsibility of each maker for payment 
of such loans or extensions of credit and not upon any full or partial 
recourse endorsement or guarantee by the transferor, the limitations 
of this section as to the loans or extensions of credit of each such 
maker shall be the sole applicable loan limitations.

(3) This exception allows a bank to discount negotiable or nonne-
gotiable installment consumer paper of one person in an amount equal 
to twenty per centum of its capital and surplus if the paper carries a 
full recourse endorsement or unconditional guarantee by the seller 
transferring such paper. The unconditional guarantee may be in the 
form of a repurchase agreement or a separate guarantee agreement. A 
condition reasonably within the power of the bank to perform, such as 
the repossession of collateral, will not be considered to make condi-
tional an otherwise unconditional agreement.

(4) For purposes of this section:
(a) "Consumer" means the user of any products, commodities, 

goods, or services, whether leased or purchased, and does not include 
any person who purchases products or commodities for the purpose of 
resale or for fabrication into goods for sale; and

(b) "Consumer paper" includes paper relating to automobiles, mo-
bile homes, residences, office equipment, household items, tuition 
fees, insurance premium fees, and similar consumer items. Also inclu-
ded is paper covering the lease (where the bank is not the owner or 
lessor) or purchase of equipment for use in manufacturing, farming, 
construction, or excavation.

(5) Under certain circumstances, installment consumer paper which 
otherwise meets the requirements of this exception will be considered 
a loan or extension of credit to the maker of the paper rather than 
the seller of the paper. Specifically, where (i) through the bank's 
files it has been determined that the financial condition of each mak-
er is reasonably adequate to repay the loan or extension of credit, 
and (ii) an officer designated by the bank's chairman or chief execu-
tive officer pursuant to authorization by the board of directors cer-
tifies in writing that the bank is relying primarily upon the maker to 
repay the loan or extension of credit, the loan or extension of credit 
is subject only to the lending limits of the maker of the paper. Where 
paper is purchased in substantial quantities, the records, evaluation, 
and certification may be in such form as is appropriate for the class 
and quantity of paper involved.

(6) If a loan under this subsection is in default and the dealer 
or seller of the loan has contractually committed to repurchase the 
paper, then the loan will be aggregated with the dealer or seller's 
other outstanding debt for lending limit purposes and will be subject 
to the twenty per centum limitation.
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(7) If loan payments are received and/or controlled by the dealer 
or seller of the paper and remitted to the bank, then those loans will 
be aggregated with the dealer or seller's other outstanding debt for 
lending limit purposes and will be subject to the twenty per centum 
limitation.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 30.04.030, 30.04.111, 30.04.215, 30.08.140, 
32.08.157, 43.320.040, and 43.320.050 and Section 611 of the Dodd-
Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (codified as sec-
tion 18(y) of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act, 12 U.S.C. §1828(y)), 
which takes effect January 21, 2013. WSR 13-03-037, § 208-512A-090, 
filed 1/8/13, effective 2/8/13.]
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